ENGLISH INTENSIVE & EXTENSIVE READINGS

英语满读

代显梅 主编



播电视大学出版社

H31 D095:1

英语精读与泛读

代显梅 主编

中央广播电视大学出版社

图书在版编目(CIP)数据

英语精读与泛读/代显梅主编·一北京:中央广播电视大学出版 社,1998.11

ISBN 7-304-01674-4

Ⅰ. 英…Ⅱ. 代…Ⅲ. 英语一阅读教学一高等教育一自学考试一教材Ⅳ. H319. 4

中国版本图书馆 CIP 数据核字(98)第 34065 号

英语精读与泛读 代显梅 主编

中央广播电视大学出版社出版

社址,北京市复兴门内大街 160 号 邮编;100031 北京密云胶印厂印刷 新华书店北京发行所发行 开本 787×1092 1/16 印张 22.25 千字 598 1998年11月第1版 1999年11月第3次印刷

印数: 10001~15000

定价:31.00 元 ISBN 7-304-01674-4/H・90

版权所有,翻印必究。本书封面贴有防伪标签,无标签者不得销售。 电话:66419791 68519502(如有缺页或倒装,本社负责退换)

前 言

《考试大纲》对精读与泛读考试的总评价目标作了明确的阐述:精读与泛读考试旨在考查英语专业专科阶段的基础知识、基本理论和基本技能,注重考查读、写、译等语言综合运用能力。考生应能掌握并准确地运用英语语音的基本知识和技能;具有相当的词汇量,识记理解并正确运用一定数量的单词及有关词组和习语,掌握构词法的基本知识,掌握词与词之间的搭配关系,并能在语言实践中加以正确鉴别与运用;运用各种阅读技巧读懂不同题材、不同体裁、难度相当的英语材料并能准确地回答相关的问题;运用写作基本知识,按题材、体裁、词数等要求完成写作任务;掌握翻译基本知识,利用常用的翻译技巧进行英汉互译。

本书的 70 篇阅读文章摘自各种题材的现代英语著作——有科学、文学和一般题材的文章。它们是依据词汇、句法和思想内容的难度循序渐进的。把第一篇和最后一篇作一粗略比较,就可以了解到本书原定的最初水平和预期的最终水平。

本着这个原则,本书分为七个部分。第一至第三部分旨在提高学生的综合理解能力,通过仔细阅读与识记理解,掌握和正确运用一定数量的单词及有关词组和习语,运用各种阅读技巧读懂文章,准确回答有关问题。为了便于学生理解文章,书后附有译文。第四至第七部分,旨在提高学生的阅读能力,加快阅读速度以提高应试答题的能力。在阅读过程中可以根据文章上下文来理解生词的含义,以帮助理解文章内容,这在课后练习当中给予了体现。另外,为提高学生理解文章翻译内容的能力,增加了对划线部分英文翻译成中文的练习。为了便于学生随时考察自己的阅读水平,附有阅读速度对照表。

在阅读时要注意以下几个要点:

- 一、预测:从标题预测文章的大概内容,浏览文章后面的问题预测文章可能会谈什么,并带着问题进行阅读。
 - 二、略读:在阅读中学会把握文章的总体,领会文章的大意,而不要逐字阅读。
- 三、查读:在领会大意的基础上进行查读,把注意力集中到需要找出答案的段落,找出有关的事实、数据或信息。

四、从上下文中判断词义:阅读时不能使用工具书。通过语境、上下文中的同义词、 反义词获知词义或根据词的结构和构词法常识判断词义。

五、一气呵成:养成从头至尾一气呵成的阅读习惯,减少回视的次数,这样有利于提高阅读的速度。

六、找主题句:有些理解题要求你对文章内容进行归纳分析,为此学会分析语篇结构很有必要。一般议论文和说明文由三大部分组成:即文章的开头、发展和结尾。每段文章又可由三部分组成:即主题句、发展句和结尾句。

主题句:除了记叙文以外,一般文章都有一个主题句,表达段落的中心思想并控制

段落的发展。主题句大多位于段落的开头或结尾,有时也可能在段落的中间。

发展句:发展句是围绕主题句进行叙述、描写、说明或论述。发展句是用来支撑主题句的。

结尾句:结尾句是主题句的总结。

因此在阅读文章时,要把注意力集中在每段的开头和结尾,这样有利于把握总体篇章结构。

七、归纳大意:阅读完每段文章,应注意归纳段落大意。

八、分清体裁:不同体裁的文章侧重点应有所不同。如对于事实性阅读材料,应抓住文章的中心思想把握每段的大意,掌握文章的主要观点;对于鉴赏性阅读材料要能正确领会作品的主题及作者的思想感情,辨明写作格调;对于评论性阅读材料,要求能准确辨明文章的主要论点。

九、认真审题:有的题目较难作出判断选择。这类题往往是要看你是否有推理分析的能力,从深层发掘弦外音的能力,或归纳文章主要论点的能力。

十、正确选择答案:有时答案不明显,模棱两可,这时要用排斥法将不可能的选择排除,缩小范围,以便提高命中率。

本书的目的是为了帮助专科生提高入学前的知识和能力水平,因此是一本具有针对性与实用性特点的参考书。在阅读本书的同时,学生的读、写、译等语言综合运用能力将会得到巩固与提高。

编 者 1998年10月15日

目 录

I . Text 课文

Sec	ction 1
	1. Early Birds
	早起鸟(1)
	2. Looking for a Job
	找工作(4)
	3. Capital Punishment or Life—Imprisonment
	死刑还是终身监禁
	4. Tornadoes
	龙卷风(9)
	5. My Painting
	我的画
	6. The World under the Sea
	水下世界(13)
	7. New Words
	新词汇
	8. Planet and the Speculation
	星球与推测
	9. Possess the New World
	占领新世界(21)
	10. Gettysburg Address
	葛底斯堡演讲(24)
Sec	tion 2
	11. The Cowboy Joe
	牛仔乔(27
	12. Children Should Be Cautious
	儿童要当心
	13. New York, Today and Yesterday
	纽约今昔(34
	14. Change and Expectance
	变化与期待
	15. The Pearl
	珍珠
	16. Football in the Past
	足球的过去
	17. Religious Holidays in UK

	英国的汝节日	(46)
	18 About Fabradia	
	关于快速读	(50)
	19. The Ameri ₁₈ , Attitude toward Saving Money	
	美国人的储观····································	(54)
	20. The Leader'sody Language	
	领导者的身 性言····································	(57)
Sec	etion 3	
	21. Women No Loier Tolerate	
	女人不再忍受····································	(60)
	22. Individuals and 'asses	•
	个人和大众····································	(63)
	23. The Wisdom of Strates	
	苏格拉底的智慧···	(68)
	24. A Robot about the ouse	
	家用机器人····································	(73)
		(, -,
	25. An Observation and & Explanation 观察与解释·······	(77)
		(117
	26. The School in the Old hys 昔日之学校·······	(81)
		(01)
	27. How to Avoid Foolish O _{Inion} 如何避免愚蠢的见解····································	(85)
		(00)
	28. The Importance of Life 生命的重要性····································	(89)
		(03)
	29. Three Days to See 三天的光明····································	(02)
		(32)
	30. Work and Play	(05)
	工作和娱乐	(90)
	31. Oil	. (00)
•	油	(99)
	32. Civilization and History	(102)
	文明与历史	(103)
Sec	tion 4	
	33. Opening Wider	(105)
	进一步开放	(107)
	34. Venus, Goddess of Love	/
	爱的女神维纳斯	(111)
	35. What Do You Really Know about the Eiffel Tower?	
	关于爱菲尔铁塔你知道些什么?	(116)
	36. China, US Joint Communique	

		中美联合公报	(121)
	37.	Grasslands — What's Happening to Them?	
		草地——怎么了	(125)
	38.	That Crazy Kiwi	
		奇怪的唧喂鸟	(129)
	39.	Higher Education in America	
		美国的高等教育	(134)
	40.	The British Universities	
		英国的大学	(137)
	41.	The Customer Is Never Right	
		顾客不准用右手	(140)
	42.	Pet Care Advice to Ignore	
		容易忽视的照料宠物的建议	(145)
	43.	British Prime Minister Mrs. Margaret Thatcher's Speech at the Chinese Banque	
		英国首相撒切尔夫人在中国宴会上的讲话	(151)
Sec	tion	5	
	44.	Sharks	
		鲨	(154)
	45.	Hot Water Faucets in the Ground	
		地上温泉	(160)
	46.	The Rape of Nanking	
		南京大屠杀	(164)
	47.	Atomic Bombing of Nagasaki	
		原子弹摧毁长崎	(168)
	48.	OK, Who Ordered the Coffee with Mustard?	
		啊,谁要的带芥末的咖啡? ************************************	(171)
	49.	A Priority for the Turn of the Century: Governing Globalization	
		世纪之交的优先话题:管理全球化	(176)
	50.	What You Ought to Know about Chain Saws	
		你应该了解链锯的哪些方面? ·····	(180)
	51.	The Jewish Unit	
		犹太人	(185)
	52.	Fire: How You Can Guard against It, and Escape from It	
		预防与逃避火灾	(190)
	53.	Is America Economy too Hot, too Cold, or just Right?	
		美国经济过热,过冷,还是正合适?	(197)
Sec	tion	6	
	54.	Youth Hostels against Racism	
		反对种族偏见的青年旅店	(201)
	55.	Time Measuring	

测量时间	(207)
56. The Hum Of Bees, the Taste of Honey	
蜂鸣与蜜糖	(211)
57. Letters to a Son: Some Advice on Friends and Companions, Women and Men	
致儿子的信:关于朋友,伙伴,女人和男人的劝告。	(216)
58. Cramping the Style of Courting Couples	
狭小的空间,浪漫的爱侣	(221)
59. The Coming Earthquake in San Francisco	
地震将临旧金山	(226)
60. Feels Like Spring	
如沐春风	(233)
Section 7	
61. Painting with Rollers Makes It Easy	
方便的滚筒画	(238)
62. The Chaser	
漱口水	(243)
63. Wind Energy from the Yen Tornado	
尹的发明:利用龙卷风能	(249)
64. Put a Little Class in Your Night Life	
利用夜晚来上课	(254)
65. The Sniper	
狙击手	(259)
66. "So Then I Tried Acupuncture"	
"我尝试了针灸"	(264)
67. The Power Lawn Mower: A Deadly Weapon	
动力割草机:致命的武器	(269)
68. Love Story(Chapter 13)	
爱情故事(第 13 章)	(274)
69. Mexico's Great Three	
墨西哥的三大伟人	(281)
70. Bill Clinton—Born to Run	
比尔・克林顿——天生的竞选者	(286)
II. Translations 参考译文	(291)
III. Keys and Answers 练习答案	(333)
V 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10	(500)

I. 课文

Section 1 Text 1

Early Birds

An 'early bird' used to be a person who was awake early and began his (or her)day's work before other people. The people who said it were thinking of an old saying:"It is the early bird that catches the worm. "But since 1965 the Early Bird has had a different meaning. The modern Early Bird is a communications satellite in orbit round the earth.

The use of wires to carry telephone communications and for other purposes of the same kind does not satisfy modern needs. We had to use radio. But the radio waves that we use for these purposes—microwaves—travel in straight lines. They do not follow the curve of the earth's surface. We can send them from one radio station to another—a relay station—where we amplify them and send them on to a third station. If there is no relay station within about 50 kilometres to receive the microwaves, they will continue into space. At a certain height, some of them are sent back to earth. A powerful station several hundred kilometres from their starting—point can receive them. But these are not good ways of sending the thousands of telephone, radio and television signals across the oceans.

Scientists were thinking about communications satellites. They wanted to produce satellites big enough to separate a large number of different signals, amplify them and then relay them powerfully. And they wanted to put each of these satellites into an orbit which would keep it over one point on the surface of the turning world. With four satellites of this kind——two over the Atlantic, one over Pacific, and one over the Indian Ocean——we could send radio, television, and telephone signals from any one place to any other place on the surface of the earth.

Early Bird was the first of these new communications satellites. It went into orbit in a "fixed" position over the Atlantic Ocean on 2 May 1965.

Just over two years later, the second and third satellites went into positions over the Pacific Ocean. This made it possible for people in a large number of countries to see the same television pictures at the same time.

On 25 June 1967, very large numbers of people in very many countries saw and heard the same television programme 'live'. The programme was called" Our World". It dealt with man's problems and difficulties. It also dealt with man's successes and his hopes for the future. The pictures and the sound were relayed by the Atlantic and Pacific satellites; they came from Africa, Canada, Mexico, Australia, Japan, and Europe. And they were received in all those parts of the world——received 'loud and clear', as the radio men say.

Notes

- 1. The use of wires to carry telephone communications ··· does not satisfy modern needs ——— "satisfy"means "fulfill the desires, expectations, needs or demands". 在此"satisfy"是动词,意思是满足,使满意。
- 2. This made it possible for people in a large number of countries to see the same TV pictures at the same time ———to be as a Preparatory Object, "it" in "make it possible" refers to "for people in a large number of countries to see the same TV pictures at the same time. "作为预指对象, "it"指"在很多国家同时观看同样的电视节目"这件事。

Comprehension

- I. Select the best of the four choices a, b, c, and d for each sentence.
- 1. In this text Early Bird refers to
 - a. A person who was awake very early.
 - b. A person who began work before anyone else.
 - c. Communications satellites over the Atlantic, the Pacific and the Indian Oceans.
 - d. One of these satellites in orbit around the earth.
- 2. What does a communications satellite do?
 - a. It sends TV signals to any part of the world.
 - b. It receives radio, telephone and TV signals from any part of the world.
 - c. It serves as a radio, telephone and TV relay station.
 - d. It broadcasts live programmes around the world.
- 3. What is a relay station?
 - a. It is just another name for radio station or broadcast station.
 - b. It is a place where people collect microwaves from space.
 - c. It is a place where the microwaves continue into space.
 - d. It is a place where radio waves are received, strengthened and then sent on.
- 4. How many satellites are necessary to send radio or TV signals from any one place to any other place around the world?
 - a. One. b. Two. c. Three. d. Four.
- 5. Early Bird went into orbit in a 'fix' position. What does this mean?
 - a. Its orbit keeps it always over the same place on the earth's surface.
 - b. It is not moving and so it always stays in the same place.
 - c. It is usually over one of the oceans.
 - d. It only relays certain signals but not other signals.
- 6. People in many countries saw and heard the same television programme 'live'. What does this mean?
 - a. It means what they saw and heard was true.

2

- b. It means they could see and hear the programme while they were still alive.
- c. It means the programme they saw and heard then was at actual performance.
- d. It means the programme took place in real life.

I. Complete the sentences, using the words or phrases taken from the text. (Verbs should be
used in their proper forms.)
a. awake b. communications c. purpose d. needs e. follow f. signals
g. keep h. surface i. large numbers of j. deal with
1. Communications satellites separate a large number of different, amplify them and then
relay them powerfully.
2. Though much improved,remain a big problem in China.
3. Is the childor asleep?
4. My needs are few. Ten or twenty dollars will meet my immediate .
5wild animals get killed throughout the world each year.
6. The railway line the river for several miles.
7. In this part of the world the earth has a really rough
8. Her illnessher in hospital for almost a year.
9. Did you come for the of visiting your family, or for business purposes?
10. What did he in his last lecture?

Looking for a Job

When I told my family that I was thinking of taking a cooking job, the roars of laughter were rather discouraging. No one believed that I could cook at all, as I had never had a chance to practise at home. Our cook, aged sixty—five and slightly touched, had ruled in the kitchen for thirty years and had an irritating tendency to regard the saucepans, stove and indeed all the kitchen fittings as her own property.

I once crept down there when I thought she was asleep in her room to try out an omelette. Noiselessly I removed a frying pan from its hook and the eggs from their cupboard. It was the pop of the gas that woke her, I think, for I was just breaking the first egg when a pair of slippered feet shuffled round the door and a shriek of horror caused me to break the egg on the floor. This disaster upset cook so much that she locked herself in the larder with all the food and we had to make our Sunday dinner off bananas.

If the family weren't going to be helpful I would look for a job all by myself and not tell them about it till I'd got one. I has no idea of exactly what job I should apply for, so I decided to go to an agency. I had seen one advertised in a local paper, so as soon as there was no one about to say "where are you going?" I rushed out of the house in search of it. I was wildly excited, and as nervous as if I were going to a stage audition. Finding the place quite easily, I tore up three flights of stairs, and swung breathlessly through a door which said "Enter without knocking, if you please".

The dingy, bottle—green atmosphere of the office sobered me, and I sat meekly on the edge of a chair and could see my nose shining out of the corner of my eye. I thought perhaps it was a good thing; it might look more earnest. The woman at the desk opposite scrutinized me for a while through rimless glasses, and I became absorbed in the question of whether or not she wore a wig. I had just decided that it was too undesirably shabby to be anything but her own hair, when I realized that she was murmuring questions at me. I answered in a hoarse whisper because it seemed to be the thing, and because all of a sudden I started to feel rather pathetic. She hinted in a delicate way that she wondered why I was looking for this sort of job, so I felt impelled to give her a glimpse of a widowed mother and a desperate struggle against poverty. I almost made myself believe in the pathos of it, and we had to cough and change the subject. I felt even more pathetic when she told me that it would be difficult to get a job without experience or references. She rustled about among her papers for a bit and I wondered whether I ought to leave, when the telephone on her desk rang. While she was conducting a mysterious conversation she kept looking at me. Then I heard her say:

"As a matter of fact, I've got someone in the office at this very moment who might suit." She wrote down a number, and my spirits soared as I took the slip of paper she held out to me, saying: "Ring up this lady. She wants a cook immediately. In fact, you would have to start tomorrow

by cooking dinner for ten people. Could you manage that, I wonder?"

"Oh yes," said I -- never having cooked for more than four in my life.

Notes

- 1. There was no one about to say "where are you going?"———"be about means be nearby; be in the area or be around(Am. E) "周围没有人问"你去哪儿?"
- 2. I became absorbed in the question of whether or not she wore a wig ---"be absorbed in "means "use up much of the attention or interest". 专心致志、全神贯注。
- 3. All of a sudden I started to feel rather pathetic———"all of a sudden" means "suddenly". Here "sudden" is a noun. 突然间我觉得很伤感。

Comprehension

- I. Select the best of the four choices a,b,c, and d for each sentence.
- 1. When the girl told her family that she was thinking of taking a cooking job they all laughed because
 - a. They didn't believe she was serious.
 - b. They wanted to discourage her from the idea.
 - c. She could not cook at all.
 - d/She had never cooked anything at home.
- 2. One Sunday when their cook got upset
 - a. The family had to go hungry.
 - b. The family had to do their own cooking themselves.
 - c. The family had to had some fruit for dinner.
 - d. The girl cooked dinner for the family.
- 3. When did the girl leave home to look for a job?
 - a. After the family refused to help her.
 - b. As soon as she saw an advertisement in a local paper.
 - c. She waited until there was no one at home.
 - d. After she had made up her mind about what to do.
- 4. The dingy, bottle-green atmosphere of the office sobered me. That means
 - She became relaxed in the office.
 - b. She became less worried in the office.
 - c./She became sensible in the office.
 - d. She became disappointed in the office.
- 5. The woman in the office
 - a/ Had very untidy hair.
 - b. Wore a shabby wig.

c. Wore a wig because her hair was untidy. d. Had very unattractive hair like a shabby wig. 6. It seemed to be the thing means a. It seemed to be what the woman wanted to know. b/ It seemed proper to talk in a low hoarse voice. c. It seemed right to answer her questions. d. It seemed that I should feel pathetic. 7. The woman told the girl that it would be difficult for her to get a job because a. She was too young to get a job. b. She was too pathetic to hold a job. c. She had never learned to be a cook. d.\ She had never had a job before. 8. Which of the following statements is true? a. The girl had to struggle against poverty because her mother was widowed. b. Her family was living in poverty because of the death of her father. of. She lied to the woman about her family background. d. She had to tell the truth of her family so as to get a job. II. Complete the following sentences, using the words and phrases from the text. (Verbs should be used in their proper forms.) 2. all by oneself 1. poverty 3. have no idea of 4. aged 5. asleep 6. rush 7. helpful 8. anything but 9. discouraging 10. as a matter of fact 1. It's very that every time I try to ride a bicycle I fall off. 2. She is ____ probably between 20 and 25. 3. The boy lay half on the sunlit lawn in the park. 4. Your advice has been very to our decision. 5. Do you think you can manage?

6. She ____what he was trying to explain.7. We him home before the rain began.

9. prevented the boy from continuing his education.

10. Officially he is in charge, but his secretary does all the work.

8. He is diligent.

Capital Punishment or Life-Imprisonment?

Among the company was a lawyer, a young man of about twenty—five. On being asked his opinion, he said:

"Capital punishment and life—imprisonment are equally immoral; but if I were offered the choice between them, I would certainly choose the second. It's better to live somehow than not to live at all."

There ensued a lively discussion. The banker who was then younger and more nervous suddenly lost his temper, banged his fist on the table, and turning to the young lawer, cried out:

"It's a lie. I bet you two millions you wouldn't stick in a cell even for five years."

"If you mean it seriously, "replied the lawer, "then I bet I'll stay not five but fifteen."

"Fifteen! Done!" cried the banker. "Gentlemen, I stake two millions."

"Agreed. You stake two millions, I my freedom, "said the lawer.

So this wild, ridiculous bet came to pass. The banker, who at that time had too many millions to count, spoiled and capricious, was beside himself with rapture. During supper he said to the lawer jokingly:

"Come to your senses, young man, before it's too late. Two millions are nothing to me, but you stand to lose three or four of the best years of your life. I say three or four, because you'll never stick it out any longer. Don't forget either, you unhappy man, that voluntary is much heavier than enforced imprisonment. The idea that you have the right to free yourself any moment will poison the whole of your life in the cell. I pity you."

And now the banker, pacing from corner to corner, recalled all this and asked himself:

"Why did I make this bet? What's the good? The lawyer loses fifteen years of his life and I throw away two millions. Will it convince people that capital punishment is worse or better than imprisonment for life? No, no! all stuff and rubbish. On my part, it was the caprice of a well-fed man; on the lawyer's, pure greed of gold."

Notes

- 1. capital punishment and life-imprisonment---死刑与终身监禁
- 2. ensue---v. 接着进行,继而发生
- 3. stick---v. 呆在,留在
- 4. stake---v. 下赌注
- 5. capricious — a. 任性的

- 6. rapture ———a. 欢天喜地的,兴高采烈的
- 7. cell=prison---n. 监狱

Comprehension

Make the best choice according to the text.

- If I _____ offered the choice between them, I would certainly choose the second.

 a. am
 b. have
 c. have been
 d. were

 The idea _____ you have the right to free yourself any moment will poison the whole of your life in the cell.
 - a. that
 - b. which
 - c. what
 - d. when
- 3. If this selection were converted to drama form, the last paragraph would be considered a
 - a. allegory
 - b. climax
 - c. masque
 - d. soliloquy
- 4. The interest of this selection is , for the most part , attributable to
 - a. the well—developed dialogue forming the plot of the story
 - b. the skill of the writer in creating a mood of mystery
 - c. the many leading questions that are asked throughout the selection
 - d. the fact that most people are interested in the question of capital punishment as opposed to life imprisonment
- 5. The underlined word "capricious" refers to a person who
 - a. is conceited to the point that he believes no one is worthy of his company
 - b. is commercial even in his dealings with friends
 - c. hardly ever takes time out for recreation and relaxation
 - d. lives as his fancy dictates
- 6. The lawyer was eager to make the bet primarily
 - a. to teach banker a lesson
 - b. to win two million dolllars
 - c. because he was strongly opposed to capital punishment
 - d. because he enjoyed being indoors for long periods of time